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CRESTWOOD

BAPTIST CHURCH




 WEEKDAY PRESCHOOL

“Serving Christ

by

Serving Children”
PARENTS’ HANDBOOK

Dear Parents,

Welcome!  We are so excited to begin the 2019-2020 school year at Crestwood Baptist Church Weekday Preschool with your child!  It is always our goal that your child knows they are loved and special.  More importantly, we promise to teach your child that God’s love for them is unending.  Please do not hesitate to contact me if you have any questions or concerns throughout the year!  My number is 241-8534, ext 124 or email me at cheri@crestwoodbaptist.org anytime!  
Sincerely,

Cheri Cagle
Weekday Preschool Director
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CRESTWOOD BAPTIST CHURCH

WEEKDAY PRESCHOOL MINISTRY

STAFF DIRECTORY
Director:
Cheri Cagle
         Asst. Director/Music Teacher:


Denise Medina

         Music Teacher:





Katrina Thompson
Monday / Wednesday Program

Tiny Turtles (room 1401/1402):                               Kelly McGown & Kim Vinsand  

Darling Dragonflies (room 1403/1404):                   Robin McCabe & Beth Yochum                     
Blissful Bunnies (room 1405/1406):                          Marsha Simonyi & Pam Fuchs
Lovable Lions (room 1407/1408):                             Kelly Reinert & Reesey Price
Fantastic Frogs (room 1409/1410):                          Betsy Goldsmith & Tricia Clare
Marvelous Monkeys (room 1441/1442):                   Celia Borges & Olivia Southard
Outstanding Owls (room 1443/1443):                      Brooke Ragar & Heather Menard
Tuesday / Thursday Program

         Tiny Turtles (room 1401/1402):  
Kim Vinsand & Katie Durbin
Darling Dragonflies (room 1403/1404):
Robin McCabe & Gay Jeffries
Blissful Bunnies (room 1405/1406):
Marsha Simonyi & Pam Fuchs
Lovable Lions (room 1407/1408):
Kelly Reinert & Reesey Price
Fantastic Frogs (room 1409/1410):                        Cherie Stone & Tricia Clare
Marvelous Monkeys (room 1441/1442):                   Shannon Williams & Olivia Southard
Outstanding Owls (room 1443/1443):                       Brooke Ragar & Karen Henage 

CRESTWOOD BAPTIST CHURCH

MINISTERIAL DIRECTORY

Pastor Barry Jeffries

Senior Pastor
Steve Horn
Church Administrator/Missions Pastor
Greg Cagle

Children/Creative Arts Worship Pastor
Samantha Southard
Children’s Ministry Assistant

Chris Rieke
Receptionist
Cheri Cagle
Weekday Preschool Director


Our ministerial staff is available to assist you and your family in any way.

You can contact them at 241-8534.

BEHAVIOR MANAGEMENT GUIDELINES

The behavior management plan we use in our Weekday Preschool ministry is:

1.  Accept and love each child just as God created him/her.

2.  Be firm, but use a friendly, calm voice.

3.  Set realistic boundaries and/or limits and be consistent.

4.  Give positive directions. (Example: “Walk in the hall,” rather than “Don’t run.”)

5.  Suggest a new direction when a change is needed in a child’s behavior.

6.  Help each child define his/her feelings and find appropriate ways of expressing them.

7.  Give each child choices, but only choices we are willing to accept. At times, this may 
include not participating in favorite activities.

8.  Encourage each child to do what he/she can for himself/herself.

9.  Let each child learn the natural or logical consequences of his/her actions.

10. Notice and acknowledge each child’s positive behaviors. (Making this a consistent 
priority should help reduce the amount of time needed to correct misbehavior.)

11. Provide a stimulating learning environment and thus reduce the likelihood of


behavior issues.

Discipline will be handled in a positive manner as much as possible. When unacceptable behavior occurs, the teacher will discuss it with the child and also discuss choices of behavior that would be more acceptable. If inappropriate behavior continues, the child will be redirected to another activity. If the situation cannot be resolved, we may ask the parent to become involved in helping achieve an acceptable solution. 

BITING & AGGRESSIVE BEHAVIOR POLICY

When children are younger and less verbal biting and hitting can sometimes become an issue but as children become older and more verbal this should resolve itself.

1. If a child is aggressive twice in one day: Parents will be called to pick up their child.

2. If a child is aggressive 4 times in a short period of time: We will need to have an immediate conference and possibly discuss removal from the classroom. 
TUITION

Your first and last month tuition will be due in advance of the first day of school.  September tuition will be due on June 1st.  May tuition will be due by August 1st.  All other tuition payments are due the first school day of each month beginning in October and are based on the following rates:

 




One child

$155 per month




Two children

$300 per month*





Three children

$445 per month *


















*Includes a $10 family discount for more than one child enrolled.

Although some months are longer than others, the total amount of the yearly tuition is divided into 9 months to make it more manageable payments and easier to keep track of.  Tuition statements will not be issued, however, I will email out reminders.  It is the parents’ responsibility to mail or bring tuition checks to the school on the first day of each month and put it in the locked black box on the wall located outside the director’s office door. No envelope is needed. Please write the tuition month and child’s name on the memo line. If mailing tuition, address the envelope to: Crestwood Baptist Church, Attn: Weekday Preschool, P.O. Box 70, Crestwood, KY 40014. 

Please do not hand checks to the teachers or send them in your child’s backpack.  We do not want to hold teachers responsible for misplaced or lost checks!
Your child is enrolled for the entire school year. Enrollment ensures adequate staff, classroom space and resources for your child. Therefore, parents are responsible for full tuition whether or not the child attends (with the exception of holidays, seasonal breaks or inclement weather when school is closed. Please see “Weather Policy.”) Parents who choose to withdraw their child mid-year must give a one-month notice and the May 2020 tuition payment will be used for the final month that your child will be with us. If notice is not given your May 2020 payment (which is made in August) will be forfeited. We must implement these policies to protect the finances of the preschool and please understand that these payments are nonrefundable. 
Tuition not received by the 15th of each month is subject to a late fee of $10 per child, per each week late. If there is ever a problem in paying tuition on time, please notify the director as soon as possible. We will work out a payment option acceptable both to the parents and the preschool. 
Keep in mind that we depend on tuition funds to pay our teachers and purchase supplies. For this reason, it is imperative that tuition accounts do not become delinquent. Children with a delinquent account risk dismissal from the Weekday Preschool program. Additionally, each family’s Weekday Preschool account must be current with no outstanding balance in order to have a student attend the following school year or participate in graduation.
SICKNESS

Our staff reserves the right to determine whether or not a child is able to fully participate in the preschool program each day. If your child has had a fever, vomiting or diarrhea within 24 hours before the start of our school day he or she should not be brought to school. If your child needs to be sent home during the day, the staff will call the parent to come pick up the child. We ask for your understanding with this as some young children have weak immune systems, so it is vitally important that we prevent the spread of sickness whenever possible. The following are guidelines to assist you in determining when a child should be excluded from school:
· Fever – temperature of 100 degrees or more. Must be un-medicated fever-free for 24 hours.

· Diarrhea – when bowel movements are both more frequent, and looser and more watery than usual, children will be excluded. They need to be diarrhea-free, without medication, for 24 hours before returning. Children who are not toilet trained and have diarrhea will be excluded regardless of the cause.

· Vomiting – 1 or more times at Weekday Preschool or in the previous 24 hours. Children may return after 24 hours without vomiting.

· Streptococcal infection – sudden illness with vomiting, fever, sore throat and headache: often a bright red rash appears within 24 hours. Children may return 24 hours after treatment begins provided they have also been un-medicated fever-free for 24 hours.

· Conjunctivitis (pink eye) – swollen eye, redness, with green or yellow discharge; children may return 24 hours after starting treatment. 

· Hand, Foot and Mouth – fever, sores in mouth, on tongue; sore throat; sores between toes and fingers and on palms and soles. Children may attend when un-medicated fever-free and without new blisters or open sores.

· Impetigo – small red spots progress to blisters that eventually break and produce an oozing, sticky, yellow crust. Children may return 24 hours after beginning treatment and sores no longer have a discharge.

· Head Lice – severe itching and scratching of the scalp. May see nits attached to hair. Children may return 24 hours after treatment.

· Fifth Disease or “Slapped Cheek” – rash may come and go in response to sun or heat. Children with fever will be sent home. 

· Runny noses that have thick, colored mucus and are accompanied by other symptoms can indicate a sinus infection. If your child tends to have many runny noses due to allergies, a doctor’s note would be greatly appreciated.
If you are bringing your child to school and have a sick sibling with you, please make every effort to isolate them from the other children and do not let them go into the classroom.     
Our staff does not give out ANY non-emergency medications while the child is in our care. If your child is on medication, please communicate this information to the staff or note it on the sign-in sheet.

EPI-PENS and INHALERS: Children having any type of medical equipment such as epi-pens, inhalers, etc., must have a spare epi-pen, inhaler, etc., to be left at school at all times. You must also fill out an Emergency Health Care Plan to be kept on file here at school. If the needed medical equipment is not provided, the child will not be allowed to stay at preschool until the equipment is brought in and left in the director’s office. This is for your child’s safety.

RECORDS ON FILE

Each child enrolled in the Weekday Preschool program is required to have on file:

1. An “Emergency Information” form with “Release, Hold Harmless and Indemnity” and 
“Medical Consent and Authorization” so each child can be cared for in case of emergency
2. “Pick-Up Authorization” for other people allowed to pick up your child from preschool   

3. “Parental Agreement” concerning the 2019-2020 Parents’ Handbook

4.  A copy of his/her current immunization record. This is due no later than August 1st.  Your child will not be able to start school without this on file.
All forms need to be turned in by June 1st or mailed in by this date at P. O. Box 70, Crestwood, KY 40014, along with your first month’s tuition payment. It is the parents’ responsibility to keep all forms current. This includes updated phone numbers, address and any change of who is or is not allowed to pick up the child.
ABSENCES and ATTENDANCE

Please call or email the Weekday Preschool office and notify us if your child will be absent that day. There are no “make-up” days for absences.

LUNCH
The children enjoy lunch together. Please do not send food that needs to be heated or refrigerated. Individual ice packs for your child’s lunch box should keep your child’s lunch at a safe temperature. Please keep meals simple and pack food that encourages independence. We do not rush the eating time. While we encourage the children to eat the food you provide, we do not force them to do so. However, we will ask them to wait on dessert until they have eaten their other foods. 
*If your child is in a class with a child who has peanut allergies, you will be notified and we request that you only send peanut free items.
FOOD ALLERGIES

If your child has a food allergy it is extremely important that you have a discussion with your child’s teachers. We have a wide variety of everyday snacks and you must look at the labels and approve them before we serve them to your child. Special snacks are occasionally served, for example our ice cream parlor day, donuts with Dad and muffins with Mom, and it is up to the allergic child’s parents to provide a coordinating snack or we can serve them a regular pre-approved snack from our cabinet. 
PIZZA DAYS

Once per month we have “Pizza Day”. If you would like your child to have 2 slices of pizza, applesauce and a cookie for lunch on these special days throughout the year, please add the $25 to your August 1st payment. There are nine pizza days in a school year, so the lunch averages out to $2.80 each time. Each teacher will have a list of the children in their classroom who are to have pizza on “Pizza Day.” If school is canceled on a “Pizza Day” due to inclement weather, the new “Pizza Day” will be the next school day. See the last page for a list of regularly scheduled “Pizza Days.”
TRANSPORTATION
ARRIVAL AND PICK-UP PROCEDURES

ARRIVAL:

The doors to the preschool area will open promptly at 9:00am.  Prior to 9:00 a.m., teachers are preparing for the day and some are taking their own children to classes.  Children cannot be dropped off early for any reason.
DISMISSAL:

The car pick-up line will begin on Monday, September 16th. Please be in the car pick-up line by 1:30 p.m. We will bring your child to your car and place him/her in the car. Please keep conversations with your child’s teacher brief, if you need to talk further you may park and come in or call them after car pickup.  You will then need to pull forward beyond the “pick-up zone” to buckle in your child. Do not get out of the car until you’ve reached the “car seat buckle zone”.  This helps the line progress quickly. We will not put children in the front seat of your car! It is not safe, and it is against the law for preschool children to not be in a car seat.  For security reasons, parents picking up children in the car pick-up line will be required to display a numbered mirror tag provided by the Weekday Preschool staff. Please display these tags on your mirror and make sure nothing else is hanging on your mirror and covering number.  Keep them displayed until you are all the way through the carpool line. If your number gets torn please try to repair it so that it can be hung.  Numbers should not be displayed in the window, windshield, or held up by hand.  If the mirror tag is not visible, you will be asked to pull into the parking lot and come to the door to get your child. There are NO exceptions to this rule. If someone authorized to pickup does not have a number, then they must park and come inside to pickup. We will not bring children to a car with handmade numbers or to drivers who verbally tell us the number. We have car pick-up as a courtesy to our families.  To keep it safe and efficient we need to be able to see numbers quickly and from a distance or it’s convenience to our families is null. To maintain consistency, we will strictly follow these rules.  Cones will be set in the passing lane, under the canopy, before car pickup begins. There will be no passing in the car pickup line. We understand everyone is busy and has a tight schedule, but we feel this will prevent any potential accidents from happening. If you are in a hurry, we recommend you either arrive early so you are at the front of the line or park and come in to pickup your child. If you choose to come in and pickup your child, we ask that you park on the west side of the building, which is the opposite side of car pickup. This again is to prevent accidents from occurring. We appreciate that some families have many bags and children to handle so they prefer the canopy side of the building, however for this very reason it is difficult for them to keep an eye out for all traffic situations.  Getting out of your car and passing out information to other drivers during car pick-up is not permitted!  Passing anything out to other children at dismissal is also not permitted!!
Occasionally, there is a funeral at the church that may overlap with our dismissal.  In order to respect the families and continue with a smooth dismissal for us, we will have a Plan B Dismissal.  You will come in the parking lot as usual but instead of turning left to pull up under the awning, you will continue straight to the opposite side of the building.  We will be outside directing you if this situation arises.  If it’s a last-minute change, I will send out an email and your child’s teacher will contact you by phone.  

Lastly, please make sure when you participate in the car pickup line you enter by the second Sweetbay drive entrance. If someone tries to enter car pickup through the first Sweetbay drive entrance they will be going the wrong way and be stopped by the traffic cones.  Please share this information with anyone that will be using car pickup. We do not have these rules to make your life more difficult, they are to prevent potential safety hazards. Your child/children’s safety during car pickup is our number one priority. I want to repeat, there are no exceptions to these rules, and we thank you in advance for your understanding!
Ongoing permission for pick-up / “Pick Up Authorization” form: 

All parents should provide at least one person on their list who has ongoing permission to pick up their child. This is particularly helpful in the event of illness of the child or parent, unexpected delay or an emergency.  Sending a note to the teacher to inform them of a change in who picks up the child is helpful and appreciated but not required if the person picking up the child is on this list. These people will be asked to show a picture I.D. at the time of pick-up.

 In the event that an emergency prevents a parent from arriving by 1:40 p.m., the parent is encouraged to call the church office and leave a message for the director. The message should include the child’s name, parent’s name and teacher’s name as well as the name of an individual on your “Pick Up Authorization” form who will be picking up your child. It is important that you are prompt in picking up your child. For this reason, if you arrive later than 1:40 p.m., a $10 late fee will be assessed for each 10-minute period or portion thereof. The late fee may be included in your next month’s tuition payment or at the time of the late pick-up.
MORNING DROP-OFF
As a courtesy to our new parents, we will be offering a morning drop-off between Fall Break and Spring Break.  We feel that coming inside in the mornings is important because that is the time when you can talk with teachers and see what’s going on in the classroom.  However, when the weather gets cold, it can become difficult to get new babies out of the car.  This service will be offered to families with babies under the age of 12 months.  Please watch your emails for more information.
SUPPLIES AND PERSONAL TOYS

Each morning, please bring a leak-proof cup, no juice boxes please, and a backpack that can hold a regular size folder, a change of clothes, and a lunch box. Make sure to label each item, including jackets, lunchbox, change of clothes (which includes underwear, pants, shirt and socks), etc. and should be placed in a large Ziplock bag with their name on it.  If your child does not have a change of clothes available and they require new clothes we will need you to bring them to school as soon as possible. General supplies will be provided by the preschool.  Please do not allow your child to bring toys from home to school. This includes blankies as they can be a tripping hazard and a major source of germ collecting.  Since we encourage the children to share, personal toys can add confusion to the sharing concept. The exception is when it is “Show & Share” day. Also, your child’s teacher may encourage children to bring in books on a particular topic to share with the class.  Please only send your children to school in shoes with backs. We have had many problems with children getting mulch in their shoes and tripping while wearing crocs or sandals. Children should also wear clothing that can get dirty. We do many hands-on activities throughout the year and if they are not wearing play clothing it will interfere with their preschool fun.  Do not send notes to go home in other children’s folders. We are only allowed to send home preschool and CBC related materials in folders. We make every effort to be consistent with all policies!

TOILET TRAINING
Students entering the 3- and 4-year-old classes must be completely toilet-trained and wearing underwear. No pull-ups please. If your child is newly trained, we recommend bringing several changes of clothing.  
WEATHER POLICY

When weather conditions cause Oldham County schools to be closed or open late, the Weekday Preschool program also will implement the following schedule:

           Oldham County schools: 1 hour delay    =   Weekday Preschool: 1 hour delay

           Oldham County schools: 2 hour delay   =   Weekday Preschool: CLOSED

           Oldham County schools: CLOSED    =   Weekday Preschool: CLOSED
           Oldham County schools: Release Early = Pick up ASAP
We recommend you keep your pick-up authorization form up-to-date and stay close by during inclement weather. Please keep in mind our teachers need to pick up their own children as well. 
REIMBURSEMENT FOR INCLEMENT WEATHER
The monthly tuition fee is due in full even when Weekday Preschool is delayed or cancelled due to inclement weather. If you would like a reimbursement for inclement weather days, request an “Inclement Weather Reimbursement” form from the director between March 1st and March 15th, this is due on the 15th. For accounting reasons, we will not accept forms after the 15th.  After this form is completed and turned in, reimbursement may be subtracted from the April tuition balance. Money received for cancelled days that is not reimbursed will go toward equipment for the playground or preschool classrooms. It is also possible the school year may be extended and instead of reimbursement there will be makeup days.  If you leave before the end of the school year you will forfeit your reimbursement for snow days. Also, keep in mind that there may be an extension of the school year when scheduling summer vacations. 
PARENTAL INVOLVEMENT
Parents are always welcome in our classrooms.  We have an open-door policy.

Parent volunteers:
We welcome any parents who would be willing to serve as classroom guest speakers, party helpers, or reading to the class. Please let your child’s teacher know if you would be interested in helping in any way.  If your child is being observed by outside sources, you must communicate this with the director and each visit must be scheduled through the director.  We welcome everyone but must be aware of who is coming and going, especially if it’s someone other than a family member.
Weekday Preschool

2019– 2020 Calendar 

Monday / Wednesday Program

                    Tuesday / Thursday Program

August 22


   Open House


                        August 22

August 26                                  First Day of School                                     August 27

September 2                               No School (Labor Day)
---------------

---------------                               No School
September 3                                            
October 21, 23                           Fall Break
October 22, 24

November 4                               No School                                                    ---------------

---------------                               No School                                                    November 5

November 27                            Thanksgiving Break
November 28


December 23- Jan. 6                 Christmas Break
Dec. 24 – Jan. 2

January 20                                 No School (MLK Day)
----------------

-----------------                            No School
January 21

February 17                               No School (President’s Day)                      ----------------

-----------------                            No School                                                    February 18
March 30, April 1                      Spring Break
March 31, April 2

May 5                                        Last Day of School
May 6

*Please note that there are a couple of days that we have No School that Oldham County does.  This is to balance the calendar so that both programs have equal number of days.  The exception to this is January 7th.  We will return to preschool on that Tuesday even though we are out on Monday, January 6th. These days may be used for snow make-up days.  Last Day is pending snow days.

Pizza Days 

Monday / Wednesday Program
Tuesday / Thursday Program
Wednesday, September 18
Thursday, September 19 

Wednesday, October 16
Thursday, October 17   

Wednesday, November 13 
Thursday, November 14  

Wednesday, December 11
Thursday, December 12  

Wednesday, January 15  
Thursday, January 16  

Wednesday, February 19
Thursday, February 20  

Wednesday, March 18
Thursday, March 19   

Wednesday, April 15
Thursday, April 16   

Wednesday, May 4
Thursday, May 5  

Registration Dates for 2020-2021 School Year

Tuesday, January 7, 2020 registration begins for currently enrolled children 

Monday, January 13, 2020 registration begins for siblings of currently enrolled children

Monday, January 27, 2020 open enrollment begins
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